North Carolina Agricultural and Technical State University Aggie Digital Collections and Scholarship

Theses

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

2019

Fat Uptake Reduction in Deep-Fried Chicken Breast

Lovie G. Matthews

Follow this and additional works at: https://digital.library.ncat.edu/theses

Part of the Food Science Commons

Fat Uptake Reduction in Deep-Fried Chicken Breast

Lovie G. Matthews

North Carolina A&T State University

A thesis submitted to the graduate faculty in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE Department: Family and Consumer Sciences Major: Food and Nutritional Sciences Major Professor: Dr. Reza Tahergorabi Greensboro, North Carolina

2019

The Graduate College North Carolina Agricultural and Technical State University

This is to certify that the Master's Thesis of

Lovie G. Matthews

has met the thesis requirements of North Carolina Agricultural and Technical State University

Greensboro, North Carolina 2019

Approved by:

Dr. Reza Tahergorabi Major Professor

Dr. Abolghasem Shahbazi Committee Member Dr. Roberta Da Silva Committee Member

Dr. Valerie L. Giddings Department Chair

Dr. Clay S. Gloster, Jr Interim Dean, The Graduate College

© Copyright by

Lovie G. Matthews

2019

Biographical Sketch

Lovie G. Matthews received her bachelor's degree in Chemistry in 2016 from North Carolina Central University. She began the pursuit of her master's degree in Food and Nutritional Sciences in 2017. She published one review paper from her work in Trends in Food Science and Technology (Impact: 6.609; Rank: 3/135) in 2018 and co-authored a book chapter to be published soon. She plans to submit two manuscripts from her thesis research to indexed food science journals. Her goal is to work as a food scientist in Product Development and continue her studies as a PhD candidate in Food Science or Biochemistry. She also plans to develop nutrition based mobile apps to help young and seasoned elderly lead healthier lives.

Dedication

I would like to dedicate my work to my grandmother and immediate family, who have supported me through this journey. Their passions for living, education, and fulfilling a dream have given me a gleaming faith in humanity and a foundation for generations to come.

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my ancestors who prayed diligently for my siblings and me. I would also like to thank my support system (Camela, Gideon, and Lanetta) for encouraging and showing me what real freedom is like. I would like to express my gratitude to Dr. Reza Tahergorabi for his support of my research and writing. I would also like to thank Dr. Roberta da Silva and Dr. Abolghasem Shahbazi for their support in my thesis development. Lastly, I would like to thank Daniel for his assistance and encouragement.

ist of Figures	X
ist of Tables	xi
ist of Symbols	. xii
bstract	1
CHAPTER 1 Introduction	3
1.1 Fried Foods: Tasty yet Problematic	3
1.2 Frying Processes to Reduce Fat Absorption	4
1.3 Objectives and Hypotheses	5
CHAPTER 2 Literature Review	6
2.1 Fried Food Consumption and the Impact on Human Health	6
2.1.1 Popularity of Fried Chicken	6
2.2 Oil Absorption in Deep-Fried Foods	7
2.2.1. Mechanism of oil absorption	8
2.2.1.1. Water replacement	8
2.2.1.2. Cooling- phase effect	9
2.2.1.3. Surfactant theory of oil absorption	. 10
2.3 Properties of Batter Formulation	. 10
2.3.1 Corn starch versus sweet potato starch	. 12
2.4 Methods for Reduction of Oil Absorption	. 13
2.4.1 Non-protein-based coatings	. 14
2.4.2 Protein based coatings	. 15
2.4.2.1 Muscle food proteins	. 16

Table of Contents

2.4.2.2 Characteristics of chicken protein isolates recovered with isoelectric
solubilization/precipitation17
2.4.2.3. Film forming properties of chicken-based protein
CHAPTER 3 Methodology
3.1 Chicken Sample Preparation
3.2 Salt Washing
3.3 Protein Isolation
3.4 Protein Determination
3.5 Edible Coating Preparation
3.6 Batter Preparation
3.6.1 Commercial batter
3.6.2 Corn starch batter
3.6.3 Sweet potato starch batter
3.6.4 Breading
3.7 Frying
3.8 Physicochemical Analysis
3.8.1 Frying yield
3.8.2 Color evaluation
3.8.3 Puncture test
3.8.4 pH
3.8.5 Proximate composition
3.8.6 Sensory evaluation
3.9 Statistical Analysis
CHAPTER 4 Results
4.1 Deep-Fried Chicken Breast Samples with Corn Starch Batter and Edible Coating 29

4.1.1 Proximate composition
4.1.2 pH values
4.1.3 Texture analysis
4.1.4 Color determination
4.1.5 Frying yield
4.1.6 Sensory evaluation
4.2 Deep-Fried Chicken Breast Samples with Sweet Potato Batter and Edible Coating 36
4.2.1 Proximate composition
4.2.2 pH values
4.2.3 Texture analysis
4.2.4 Color determination
4.2.5 Frying yield
4.2.6 Sensory evaluation
CHAPTER 5 Discussion and Future Research
References

List of Figures

Figure 1. pH values of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with corn starch batter
Figure 2. Sensory scores of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with corn starch batter 35
Figure 3. pH values of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with sweet potato starch batter 37
Figure 4. Sensory scores of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with sweet potato starch batter

List of Tables

Table 1 Treatment Groups with Corn Starch Batter and Edible Coating 2	0
Table 2 Treatment Groups with Sweet Potato Starch Batter and Edible Coating 2	1
Table 3 Proximate Composition of Corn Starch Battered Samples	9
Table 4 Texture Analysis of Corn Starch Battered Samples 3	2
Table 5 Color Properties of Deep-Fat Fried Corn Starch Battered Chicken Breast Samples	3
Table 6 Frying Yield of Corn Starch Battered Samples 3	3
Table 7 Proximate Composition of Sweet Potato Starch Battered Samples	6
Table 8 Texture Profile of Sweet Potato Starch Samples 3	8
Table 9 Color Properties of Deep-Fat Fried Sweet Potato Starch Battered Chicken Breast	
Samples	9
Table 10 Frying Yield of Sweet Potato Starch Battered Samples 4	0

List of Symbols

AOAC	Association of Official Analytical Chemists
BRFSS	Behavioral Risk Factor System
°C	Degrees Celsius
CDC	Center for Disease Control and Prevention
CPI	Chicken Protein Isolates
ddH ₂ O	Distilled deionized H ₂ O
FSIS	Food Safety and Inspection Service
HCl	Hydrochloric acid
HPMC	Hydroxypropyl Methylcellulose
IRB	Institutional Review Board
ISP	Isoelectric Solubilization/ Precipitation
MC	Methylcellulose
mg	Milligram
MSG	Monosodium Glutamate
NaCl	Sodium Chloride
NaOH	Sodium Hydroxide
pI	Isoelectric point
TiO ₂	Titanium Dioxide
WHO	World Health Organization

Abstract

Obesity is the deposit of excessive adipose tissue on the body due to the overconsumption of nutritionally inadequate foods. The fat in the deep-fat fried chicken is derived from the oil absorption during frying. High consumption of deep-fat fried foods may lead to cardiovascular diseases and obesity. The main objectives of this experiment were to reduce the fat uptake in deepfat fried chicken breast by developing an edible coating made of chicken breast protein isolates (CPI) as well as replace the corn starch in batter with sweet potato starch to further examine the quality attributes of the battering systems.

In this study, edible coatings of various concentrations (5%, 10%, and 15%) were prepared from CPI using isoelectric solubilization/precipitation (ISP). Chicken breast samples coated, battered, breaded and deep-fried. Then, fat uptake was measured using the Soxhlet method. Moisture content, color, texture, pH, ash, and the frying yield were also measured. A sensory evaluation was completed as well to examine the quality attributes of the edible-coated samples in comparison to the control and commercial battered samples.

The sweet potato starch batter system coated with 15% protein, resulted in the highest reduction in fat uptake and lowest moisture loss, i.e., 8% and 37%, respectively. Coated samples had lower L* and b* values in comparison to the control and commercial batter. Coating treatments had no significant effect (p > 0.05) on pH values. The puncture force of the samples varied among treatments. Overall, the highest puncture force occurred in the sample with commercial batter and the lowest puncture force occurred in the sweet potato batter treatments. Coating treatments positively affected the frying yield, increasing the yield from 57% in the sample with no breading and no coating to 84% and 87% in the samples with 15% protein coating. The results of this study

suggest that chicken protein-based edible coating in combination with sweet potato starch in batter will result in lower fat-uptake and improving other quality attributes of the deep-fat fried chicken.

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

1.1 Fried Foods: Tasty yet Problematic

For the past 30 years, obesity rates have been on the rise. Healthcare costs associated with obesity and chronic diseases have increased as well, attributing nearly \$147 billion to nearly \$210 billion towards the national debt (Cawley & Meyerhoefer, 2009). Obesity is defined as substantial weight gain due to genetic and environmental conditions, further causing chronic disease such as high blood pressure, diabetes, and heart disease (Chan & Woo, 2010). Cardiovascular disease, a series of heart related conditions, can be caused by the consumption of high density, nutritionally inadequate foods, such as fried foods. French fries, deep-fried chicken, and chicken nuggets have become common staples in the American diet, as they are more accessible than home meal preparation due to socioeconomic status and convenience (Ananey-Obiri, Matthews, Azahrani, Ibrahim, Galanakis, & Tahergorabi, 2018; Ogden, Lamb, Carroll, & Flegal, 2010). Fried foods also attribute to a greater intake of energy, total fat, saturated fat, and sugar (Powell & Nguyen, 2013). While palatable, deep-fried foods can cause serious health consequences due to its fat content. The fat content is derived from oil absorption during frying. A series of reactions occur during frying, but the oil's contact with the surface of the food product can yield variable oil absorption. Increased contact time between the food and the frying oil causes a higher heat transfer to the food and water migration from the core to the exterior of the fried food (Kita, 2014). Various studies have indicated a variety of methods that can reduce oil absorption in deep-fried foods (Brannan et al., 2014; Moreira, Sun, & Chen, 1997; Williams & Mittal, 1999). Frying processes such as blanching, pre-drying, battering, and coating a product's surface with various substances provide a barrier to fat absorption.

1.2 Frying Processes to Reduce Fat Absorption

Blanching is a thermal process used to enhance food. During frying infrared dry- blanching delivers heat causing dehydration and reduced oil absorption (Moyano & Pedreschi, 2006; Bingol, Zhang, Pan, and McHugh, 2011). Pre-drying the product can reduce oil absorption, as the moisture content of the food is contained in the interconnected pore space created during frying, and an inner pore space can create a temporary matrix that reduces moisture loss (Rahimi & Ngadi, 2014). Although these processes have been used, researchers have had problems with these methods. For instance, with pre-dry frying and blanching, an increase in frying temperature results in an increase in moisture loss and fat uptake (Debnath & Rastogi, 2003; Sobukola, Awonorin, Sanni, & Bamiro, 2008). High temperatures are required for deep-frying meat products, as adequate food safe temperatures must be reached in a short period of time (FSIS, 2013).

Coating and battering before frying create protective barriers that is influenced by the interaction with heat. The ingredients in the batter create a network structure that prevent moisture loss and reduce fat absorption (Adedeji, Liu, & Ngadi, 2010). Like battering, an edible coating can provide the same benefits. An edible coating is a protective layer made of edible materials, such as proteins. The effectiveness of the coating is determined by its mechanical and barrier properties, which depend on its composition and microstructure (Ananey-Obiri, et al., 2018). The edible coating made of myofibrillar proteins forms a gel-like structure due to denaturation. The film-forming properties are an adequate barrier for oil absorption (Iwata, Ishizaki, Handa, & Tanaka, 2000). An edible coating as well as an adequate batter system can create a significant barrier to reduce moisture loss and decrease fat uptake.

1.3 Objectives and Hypotheses

There was a dual objective for this study. The first objective was to examine the efficiency of the chicken-based protein coating in fat uptake reduction. The second objective was to investigate the effect of the batter application (corn starch v. sweet potato starch) on the quality attributes of the deep-fat fried chicken breast. These quality attributes included color, texture, pH, frying yield, and sensory evaluation. Based on these objectives, the following hypotheses can be formulated.

Hypothesis 1: If the chicken protein based edible coating is effective, there will be a reduction in the fat uptake.

Hypothesis 2: If the corn starch in the batter is replaced with sweet potato starch, the deep-fat fried chicken breast will have better quality attributes.

CHAPTER 2

Literature Review

2.1 Fried Food Consumption and the Impact on Human Health

For the past three decades, obesity rates have reached a staggering number worldwide. In 2016, an estimated 1.9 billion adults were overweight (18 years or older), with 650 million being obese (World Health Organization, 2017). Obesity increases the risk of chronic diseases such as diabetes, kidney disease, and heart disease (Hilliard, 2010). The latest data from the US National Health Center for Statistics (2016) show that 38% of adults (20 years and older) are obese- over 60 million people. Further data from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) in 2015, show that obesity rates in the United States are greater in Southern states among non-Hispanic African Americans, with North Carolina having a 40.2% rate. Certain indicators exist that put African-Americans at greater risk of obesity. These include income, due to the unaffordable prices of nutritious foods, and access due to a lack of safety in more urban areas preventing physical activity (Hilliard, 2010). An influx of fast food restaurants exists in Southern states, making frequent consumption of nutritionally inadequate foods a norm (Center for Disease Control, 2010). Among this population, there is a frequent consumption of fried foods, specifically fried chicken. Fast food fried chicken has an overall tendency to contain few nutrients, but higher amounts of carbohydrates, sodium, and fat (Kushi et al., 2012). These alarming trends suggest the need for reduced fat fried foods.

2.1.1 Popularity of Fried Chicken

Deep-fried foods are popular worldwide, as evidenced by the multi-billion-dollar market and growth of nationally recognized fast food chains (Kassama, 2003). French fries, potato chips, and other delectables are readily available at any time of the day depending on the neighborhood (Anderson & Matsa, 2011). Chicken's popularity has grown overall due to its content as a healthier choice, a lessened involvement in more recent outbreaks, many variable options, and the influx of fast food with significant taste appeal (National Chicken Council, 2017). The consumption of chicken has grown to 91 pounds per year per person from 83 pounds in 2014 (National Chicken Council, 2017). Restaurants such as Bojangles' (\$1.2 billion), Chick-Fil-A (\$7.9 billion), Popeyes (\$2.9 billion), and KFC (\$4.5 billion) have shown significant increases in sales, citing assorted options and catering as factors in their growth (National Restaurant News, 2017). Fried chicken, even though palatable in its tenderness and crunchy crust, can cause serious health consequences due to its fat content (Valerma & Fiszman, 2011). The fat content is derived from oil absorption during frying. A series of reactions occur during frying, resulting in a fully cooked product, but variable oil absorption depending on the oil's surface contact with the chicken.

2.2 Oil Absorption in Deep-Fried Foods

Oil absorption is affected by various properties of the food product and its coating, including the food surface area, moisture content of the food, and types of battering materials. The surface area of food determines the heat transfer during cooking (Ziaiifar, Achir, Courtois, Trezzani, & Trystram, 2008). With a decreased surface area (i.e. cubes of steak), heat transfers quickly resulting in reduced moisture loss. With increased surface area and decreased product thickness, heat transfer slows down leading to more contact between the oil and water vapor on the surface of the food causing increased oil absorption. The outer layer of the food must have low moisture content to reduce the fat uptake (Mellema, 2003). The structure of chicken contains striated muscle fibers with random orientation which contributes to a more uniform pore distribution (Jezek et al., 2009; Kassama, 2003). This distribution adheres more evenly to smaller

particles in the batter, reducing oil absorption and indicating an emphasis on the batter formulation (Jezek et. al., 2009).

Properties of the batter can help aid the reduction of fat uptake in fried foods. Previous studies have cited the use of gellan gum, and various mixtures of protein and non-protein hydrocolloids in the batter (Brannan et al., 2014; Moreira, Sun, & Chen, 1997; Williams & Mittal, 1999). Influence of the batter ingredients on the quality of the product will be emphasized in the Methodology and Discussion sections.

2.2.1. Mechanism of oil absorption

Oil absorption is proposed through three mechanisms- water replacement, cooling phase effect, and the surfactant theory of frying. The water replacement mechanism is described as the replacement of evaporated water with cooking oil. The cooling phase effect is described as oil absorption after the food is fried and removed from hot oil (Brannan et. al., 2014). The surfactant theory of frying attributes increased oil uptake to the repeated forming of surfactants, a mixture of polar compounds.

2.2.1.1. Water replacement

The steam causes pores to form on the surface of the food. As more pores form, the vapor pressure increases, leading to oil entering the food. This mechanism is mentioned in other studies as the condensation mechanism (Mellema, 2003; Rice & Gamble, 1989; Southern, Chen, Farid, Howard, & Eyres, 2000). Higher moisture content of the food contributes to the formation of different sized pores. When food is cooked for a longer period, the flow of vapor stops, making the pores completely saturated with oil. Southern et. al. (2000) examined oil uptake before and after frying to better understand the mechanism by using different cuts of thinly sliced potatoes (flat or ridge cut). The potatoes remained rigid during frying, due to their shape and this affected

the quantity of oil uptake. Additionally, in flat potatoes the assumed maximum oil uptake when oil replaces the water in the surface pores can be determined by temperature, whereas the maximum oil uptake when based on the solid content of the foods can determine the mechanism of oil absorption.

2.2.1.2. Cooling-phase effect

As previously stated, the cooling-phase effect describes the oil absorption after removal from the frying medium. When the fried product is removed from the oil, the vapor pressure of the pores in the crust's surface decreases, leading to oil rapidly moving into the pores. Oil intake by this method depends on the crust microstructure and oil viscosity, which can be further explained by surface chemistry (Brannan et al., 2014). Liquids with various affinities for solids can be described by wetting. Low affinity for the solid forms beads on the surface, while high affinity for the solid forms a film on the surface. Oil forms a film on the crust of the fried product indicating a higher capillary force and better wetting. When the product is removed from the oil, the microstructure of the crust is determined by maximized interfacial tension between the solid and liquid. Mellema (2003) described this same phenomenon as the capillary mechanism. Balanced interfacial tension begins the process of oil absorption after removal from the oil. Oil viscosity determines the velocity of oil absorption, as a higher viscosity and narrow pores lead to less oil uptake. Oil viscosity is difficult to determine with non-homogenous pores via the capillary mechanism. As described by Ziaiifar et al. (2008), different studies with varied models of oil uptake have conflicting factors regarding what contributes to oil uptake. Modifications of frying techniques include the shaking and draining of fried foods (Bouchon & Pyle, 2005; Mellema 2003; Ouchon & Pyle, 2004), careful monitoring of frying temperature and oil degradation (Math, Velu, & Nagender, & Rao, 2004) and altering the surface of the food by reducing the surface area (Goni

& others 1997; Moreira & Barrufet, 1998) or covering the surface with lipid barriers (Mah, 2008). As a result, these models are not applicable to all factors affecting oil absorption.

2.2.1.3. Surfactant theory of oil absorption

As the oil degrades during frying, the composition of its' contents changes to more polar compounds. These compounds act as wetting agents to lower the interfacial tension between the liquids and increase the foaming tendency of the frying oil. Surfactant formation (polar compounds) heightens the contact between the substrate (food) and the frying oil, resulting in excessive absorption. Surfactant formation also affects the heat transfer at the oil–food interface as contact time increases. Further heat transfer causes dehydration at the surface and results in water migration to the exterior of the fried food (Dana & Saguy, 2006). Previous studies by Gil and Handel (1995) and Tseng, Moreira, and Sun (1996) contradicted the basis

of this theory. Results from those studies showed that surface tension and interfacial tension are not affected by frying time. Higher oil uptake during extended frying is possibly affected by increased oil viscosity due to the polymerization reactions (Tseng et al., 1996).

2.3 Properties of Batter Formulation

Batter is a liquid dough normally consisting of flour and water, but now contain more ingredients to enhance critical properties of the product during frying. Batter is used to provide both a protective layer for the product when frying and a crust that adds flavor, texture, and appearance to the product. Because the crust is of key importance to consumers, obtaining the proper batter formulation is critical for maintaining the food product and gaining consumer confidence. Ideal batters have similar characteristics to wheat flour because of its properties. Core properties of the batter such as moisture (water) content, surface roughness, porosity, particle size in the batter, and viscosity affect the batter pickup (Fiszman & Salvador, 2003). Without a battering

system, the original product's properties have lessened protection against oil absorption. French fries and eggplant cubes were shown to have an increased oil uptake due to a moisture content of more than 40% (Ziaiifar et al., 2008). Moisture content attributes to the product's density, which causes void volumes due to water escape and leaving space for oil absorption. Moisture content is described as the amount of water naturally present in food product. A lower level of moisture helps with batter pick-up, by acting as an adhesive. Surface roughness is a characteristic determined by fractal geometry after frying. Increasing surface area increases roughness, as indicated in a 2010 study by Moreno, Brown, and Bouchon. Surface roughness was compared after frying wheat flour and potato flake products to determine the impact on oil content. Both products showed a reduction in roughness and oil content when other ingredients were added to the batter. Measurements were taken using topography with relative scales. Potato flake products overall showed more roughness, and the wheat flour was deemed less likely to be rough. However, if the wheat-based product developed roughness during frying, greater oil absorption occurred. This indicates that a relationship exists between surface roughness and oil absorption among products with similar composition, and that other microstructure factors can affect oil absorption. Porosity is defined as the formation of pores or empty spaces in fried foods (Adedeji, 2010). This occurs due to the changes in the microstructure of the product as it is fried, and is quantified by characteristics such as pore size, pore area, and permeability. Reduced porosity is attributed to maximum oil uptake, which reduces the volume of pore space and varies among mixture formulations (Jezek et al., 2009). Particle size can cause variable adhesion. Smaller particle size produced stronger coating adhesion and absorbed more moisture due to a greater surface area (Maskat & Kerr, 2003). Viscosity determines the product handling during and after coating (Varela & Fiszman, 2011). Viscosity also determines the quantity of batter that adheres to the product and

is determined by the batter's quality of ingredients. Viscosity of the batter, therefore, affects oil absorption. Low viscosity results in increased oil uptake, while high viscosity does the opposite. Including hydrocolloids, and mixtures of starches, gums, and proteins can absorb moisture and help to form structure that aid in retaining the crispiness of the batter.

2.3.1 Corn starch versus sweet potato starch

Starches function as binding, texturizing, and stabilizing agents in batter systems for fried food. The food industry uses modified resistant corn starch in batter, which changes its amylose content. Corn starch with increased amylose concentration obtained the highest maximum force among rice, wheat, and potato starch- changing the mechanical properties of the crust (Pinthus, Singh, Saguy, & Fan, 1998). This was further supported by Rovedo, Pedreñto-Navarro, and Singh (1999), who measured moisture and oil content of a corn starch patty to examine their influence on mechanical behavior. Amylose released during frying of the patty, changed the texture of the granules, making a more structured, elastic shape. However, corn starch granules' have assorted sizes and shapes, meaning that batters including this ingredient are more susceptible to damage during processing resulting in a loss of gelatinization and increased retrogradation (Fiszman & Salvador, 2003; Parada & Aguilera, 2011). These factors affect the structural transformation and its performance during frying, resulting in an undesired sensory product.

The starch from potato has a high viscosity, which makes it preferable for the manufacture of adhesives (Nwokocha, Aviara, Senan, & Williams, 2014). Use of sweet potato starch in the batter provides many benefits regarding processing, packaging, and increasing nutritional content (Bhosale, Biswas, Sahoo, Chatli, Sharma1, & Sikka, 2011). Sweet potato is inexpensive, readily available, and rich in fiber, minerals, and bioactive compounds (Issa, Ibrahim, & Tahergorabi,

2016). Sweet potatoes have potent antioxidant activity due to the presence of vitamin C and betacarotene (Bhosale et al., 2011).

In comparison to cereal starch, sweet potato starch conveys a desirable texture, enhanced water-binding capacity, reduced cost of the production and improved nutritional value of the fried food (Serdaroglu, Yildiz-Turp, & Abrodimov, 2005; Nwokocha et al., 2014; Viuda-Martos, Ruiz-Navajas, Fernandez-Lopez, & Perez-Alvarez, 2010). Sweet potato starch was shown to improve nutritive value, reduce microbial growth, and had an improved acceptability amongst consumers when applied to shrimp with thyme essential oil (Alotaibi & Tahergorabi, 2018) and as a biodegradable film for baby spinach (Issa, Ibrahim, & Tahergorabi, 2016).

2.4 Methods for Reduction of Oil Absorption

Because of the various properties that are involved in oil absorption, many methods have been used to reduce oil absorption. They include coating formulation of the batter, and the use of edible coatings. An edible coating is a thin layer of edible material applied to the food surface in addition to a protective coating. Functional ingredients are chosen based on enhancing properties that contribute to reduced oil absorption. These ingredients have been used on a wide variety of fried foods, including vegetables, potatoes, and chicken nuggets. Regarding using carrots in batter, carotenoid levels of carrots (with added sodium metabisulfite) were increased based on frying temperature and showed no change based on the type of oil and sensory characteristics (Sulaeman, Keeler, Giraud, Taylor, Wehling, & Driskell, 2001). While using a thick restructured potato mixture (20 % potato starch and 80% potato flake), a smooth, structured surface was created when frying resulting in a solid, denser, and less permeable outer layer. This allowed the oil to drain easily from the surface, thereby reducing oil absorption (Bouchon, Aguilera, & Pyle, 2003). Blanched cassava slices, cooked using vacuum frying, showed decreased oil absorption due to a reduction in the porous space (García-Segovia, Urbano-Ramos, Fiszman, & Martínez-Monzó, 2016). Depending on the ingredients, the batter forms an adhesive surface and minimizes water loss. Elasticity, functionality of its proteins, and moisture contribute to the product's overall acceptability. Examples of these ingredients include wheat flour, and various gums. As stated by Thanatuksorn, Kajiwara, and Suzuki (2009), wheat flour contains starch and gluten, which both formed gels that expanded to form pores. These large pores caused shrinkage of the initial surface, facilitating decreased oil absorption. Hydrocolloid gums support the physical and chemical bonding of food coatings to food substrates by forming gels (Varela & Fiszman, 2011). Various concentration is not synonymous with significant differences in adhesion. Edible coatings classified according to structure help to obtain the necessary functional properties for the food product. Several non-protein and protein-based coatings exist and their prior use in various experiments support this finding (Albert & Mittal, 2002; Mellema, 2003; Salvador, Sanz, & Fiszman, 2005; Vu, Hollingsworth, Leroux, Salmieri, & Lacroix, 2011).

2.4.1 Non-protein-based coatings

Non-protein-based coatings have a wide variety of uses in food packaging and for protection against microbes. They include polysaccharides, cellulose derivatives, lipids, and gums. Their use in reducing oil absorption occur through thermally induced gel formation, increasing surface hydrophobicity, and film formation. Hydroxypropyl methylcellulose (HPMC) and methylcellulose (MC) uses in various concentrations from 1% to 3% are suitable for edible coatings because they are easily available, odorless, tasteless, and water soluble (Kurek, Scetar, & Galić, 2017). These coatings form a gelled protective layer that minimizes the transfer of moisture and fat from the sample and frying medium. According to Albert and Mittal (2002), pectin lowered

water loss in cassava root. In its use on French fries in combination with gums, the high moisture content remained, in addition to reductions in oil absorption (Mahajan, Sonka, & Surendar, 2014). Pectin's use in combination with calcium in controlled ratios during predusting, the batter or the breading inhibits oil absorption (Brannan et al., 2014). Guar and xanthan gums vary in their functional use as a coating for potato chips in various concentrations. Guar gum enhances the barrier properties of fried potato chips by lowering the formation of pores and cracks in the food. Xanthan gum's high viscosity and high-water binding capacity contribute to its good film forming properties, hence the reduction in fat uptake of potato chips and banana slices by 24.8% and 17.2%, respectively (Garmakhany, Mirzaei, Nejad, & Maghsudlo, 2008; Sothornvit, 2011).

2.4.2 Protein based coatings

Protein based coatings formation involve denaturation to achieve gelation. Changes in temperature, and pH, increases in the interface area, or the addition of certain solvents can initiate denaturation. During denaturation, the exposed side chains form spherical aggregates that create the gel network (Brannan et al., 2014). The ratio of denaturation to aggregation determines if the gel will be thick or thin and have a small or large water capacity (Brannan et al., 2014). Plant protein isolates, such as whey and soy, show frequent use in edible films. Whey protein, soy protein, egg albumin, and sodium caseinate were shown to reduce oil absorption from 17 % to 37.5% on different fried muscle foods (Brannan et al., 2014). The specific proteins in whey and soy contribute to variations in functionality. Whey protein isolate contains 90% or more protein. The major proteins are α -lactalbumins, β -lactoglobulins, bovine serum albumin, immunoglobulins, and proteose-peptones, of which β -lactoglobulins are the most present (Zink, Wyrobnik, Prinz, & Schmid, 2016). β -lactoglobulins have hydrophobic centers and α -lactalbumins have great flexibility, which lead to aggregation. Soy protein isolates contain globulins such as glycinin,

which acts as a gelation agent. Globulins exist as protein subunits associated by hydrophobic and hydrogen bonding, affecting aggregation as well. Both β -lactoglobulins and glycinin form disulfide bonds when denatured, affecting the tensile properties of the film (Dangaran, Tomasula, & Qi, 2009). Whey and soy protein do not always influence fat reduction in muscle foods, hence the use of soluble protein isolates extracted from the muscle of various species (Dragich & Krochta, 2010).

2.4.2.1 Muscle food proteins

Muscle foods are a group of animal meats containing myofibrillar proteins. Proteins from this group (myosin and actin) constitute gels. As stated previously, gelation occurs after denaturation and aggregation. By understanding the factors that influence gelation, an optimal environment for gel formation can occur. Factors mentioned by Dong, Sun, and Holley (2010) include an examination of how myosin and actin in different animal species react, and how physicochemical properties such as pH, ionic strength, processing parameters, protein concentration, temperature, and additives like transglutaminase, or non-protein additives influence gel texture. The effects of these factors specify that pH, temperature, interaction of myosin and actin in the type of muscle, and protein concentration were the most important among gelation properties (Dong, Sun, & Holley, 2010). At an optimal pH of 6 and temperature range of 55 to 75°C, more cohesive actomyosin gels were formed. Chicken received maximum gel strength within these ranges and a protein concentration of 12.97 mg/mL (Cofrades, Lopez-Lopez, Solas, & Jimenez-Colmenero, 1997). Studies have also shown a difference in the functional behavior of dark (red) and light (white) muscles during thermal processing, mostly attributed to isoforms of myofibrillar proteins (Maesso, Baker, Vadehra, 1970). Because red muscle contains catalysts for lipid and protein oxidation, heme protein and inorganic iron, there is the possibility of deterioration

in myofibrillar proteins during processing. Liu and Xiong completed an examination of this problem in a 1996 study. They could not attribute the functional properties of the different muscle types to rheological properties; reinforcing the studies by Maesso, Baker, and Vadehra, 1970; Xiong, 1992; Xiong, 1994.

2.4.2.2 Characteristics of chicken protein isolates recovered with isoelectric solubilization/precipitation

Isoelectric solubilization and precipitation (ISP) is a technique used to isolate specific proteins from unwanted materials (skin, bone, etc.). Hultin and Kelleher (1999) developed this procedure to recover proteins. The proteins are solubilized under dilute alkaline conditions and a centrifugation step separates the fat, water, and protein from the unwanted materials (insolubles). The isoelectric point (pI), when the net charge of the proteins is zero, is reached after less alkaline conditions occur through the addition of hydrochloric acid (HCl). This process was previously applied to beef heart, various species of fish, turkey, and chicken (Chen et al., 2007; James & DeWitt, 2004; Liang & Hultin, 2003; Menezes et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2013; Zhong et al., 2016, Tahergorabi et al., 2012). The isoelectric point of chicken occurs at a pH of 5.5. During ISP with chicken, sarcoplasmic proteins are mostly lost. Therefore, the ISP-recovered proteins contain mainly myofibrillar proteins (Tahergorabi, Sivanandan, & Jaczynski, 2011). Using this method to isolate chicken protein helps eliminate by-product waste. Other properties and treatments, such as water holding capacity, and acid and base treatments can affect the film-forming properties of the gel.

2.4.2.3. Film forming properties of chicken-based protein

Proteins from chicken can form edible films for various uses, including as an edible coating (Paulo, dos Santos, & García, 2005). The assorted use of these films is due to mechanical and

viscoelastic properties of the protein isolates, such as water holding capabilities and protein types in the gel. Water holding capabilities determined the adhesiveness of the chicken protein isolate (CPI) gel. Zhao et al., (2016) determined that a 1% NaCl concentration produced optimal texture and water holding capabilities. The gel network of the samples from this concentration produced a "continuous network with thinner fibrous strands and smaller pores." In comparing acid and base treatment of the CPI gels, it was concluded that the emulsion composite gels with the presence of fat obtained higher sensory quality scores. Also, because of fat retention capacity, the alkali-aided protein had a higher emulsion stability than the acid-aided protein. The functional properties of base treated protein gels were significantly better than the emulsion gels, aiding in manufactured composite meats.

As stated earlier, muscle food proteins contain myofibrillar proteins that are classified based on function and color. Myofibrillar proteins typically exhibit excellent thermal gelation, however, red and white myofibrillar proteins differ, as white proteins form more rigid gels (Xiong & Blanchard, 1994). Also, the formation of the film depends widely on pH, as the network of the protein isolates in the gel are affected. Chicken contains concentration-dependent differences in their gelation properties at low, intermediate, and high protein concentrations (Lesiów and Xiong, 2001). In dark muscle, like chicken drumstick, low protein concentrations at 2.5% or less, exhibited poor aggregation due to a higher onset temperature and a greater rate of aggregation. In another study, titanium dioxide (TiO₂) was added to the aid in the reduction of thermal denaturation of the dark muscle (red myofibrillar proteins) gel-improving gel strength, cohesiveness and color, indicating the benefits of its usage in chicken drumstick (dark meat) processing. Overall, in the isolation of chicken protein using white versus dark meat, the isoelectric point must be met to cause hydrophobicity. Controlling thermal processing is essential to the development of a viscoelastic gel matrix in both white and dark meat chicken. This is the prerequisite for efficient protein separation and effective film properties (Tahergorabi, Beamer, Matak, & Jaczynski, 2011). In this study, white meat chicken breast was used for ISP.

CHAPTER 3

Methodology

The objective of this study was to reduce the fat uptake in deep-fried chicken breast with an edible coating and batter variation applied among various treatments. In addition, the effect of the batter variation was examined through physicochemical tests- moisture content, fat, texture, color, pH, and frying yield as stated in objective 2. Sensory analysis was conducted with the approval of the Institutional Review Board (IRB). The quality attributes of the fried chicken breast samples were tested among students (n=7) on two different days and analyzed using statistical analysis. Tables 1 and 2 indicate the various treatments and contents.

Table 1

Treatments	Commercial Batter	Corn Starch Batter	Chicken Protein Based Edible Coating	Breading
CS CN	No	No	No	No
СВ	Yes	No	No	Yes
CS	No	Yes	No	Yes
CS 5%	No	Yes	5%	Yes
CS 10%	No	Yes	10%	Yes
CS 15%	No	Yes	15%	Yes

Treatment Groups with Corn Starch Batter and Edible Coating

CS CN- corn starch batter control with no breading, no coating, and no battering

CB-commercial batter

CS-corn starch batter with no coating

CS 5%-corn starch batter with battering, 5% coating, and breading

CS 10%-corn starch batter with battering, 10% coating, and breading

CS 15%- corn starch batter with battering, 15% coating, and breading

Table 2

Treatment Groups with Sweet Potato Starch Batter and Edible Coating

Treatments	Commercial Batter	Sweet Potato Starch Batter	Chicken Protein Based Edible Coating	Breading
SP CN	No	No	No	No
СВ	Yes	No	No	Yes
SP	No	Yes	No	Yes
SP 5%	No	Yes	5%	Yes
SP 10%	No	Yes	10%	Yes
SP 15%	No	Yes	15%	Yes

SP CN- sweet potato starch batter control with no breading, no coating, and no battering

- CB- commercial batter
- SP- sweet potato starch batter with no coating
- SP 5%- sweet potato starch batter with battering, 5% coating, and breading
- SP 10%- sweet potato starch batter with battering, 5% coating, and breading
- SP 15%- sweet potato starch batter with battering, 5% coating, and breading

3.1 Chicken Sample Preparation

Fresh boneless, skinless chicken breasts were purchased from the local grocery store. The chicken was refrigerated until used. The chicken was ground using the meat grinder (LEM grinder, Grinder-0.35 HP, West Chester, OH, USA) with a hole diameter of 0.5 cm. Ground chicken was used to develop the edible coating by the isoelectric solubilization/precipitation (ISP) method, for protein quantification in the Bradford protein assay, and after frying for physicochemical evaluations. Ten grams $(10 \pm 1 \text{ g})$ samples were cut and used for frying and subsequently physicochemical tests.

3.2 Salt Washing

Ground meat was homogenized with 5 vol. of cold 0.05 M NaCl (2–4 °C) at a speed of 13,000 rpm for 2 min, using a homogenizer (OMNI International, Kennesaw, GA, USA) followed by centrifuging at 5000 x g for 20 min at 4 °C, using a refrigerated centrifuge (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Model ST 16 Centrifuge Series, Asheville NC, USA). The salt-washing process was repeated twice to help facilitate the removal of fat. The washed ground meat obtained, was used for protein isolation. Washed chicken was homogenized with deionized water (dd H_2O) at 1:6 ratio (washed meat: water, w: v) for 5 minutes. The temperature was controlled at 4 °C during recovery by placing the container in an ice bucket.

3.3 Protein Isolation

ISP has been used to solubilize protein in extreme pH conditions (higher than 10.5) and recover protein at isoelectric point (pI). According to Tahergorabi, Beamer, Matak, and Jaczynski (2012):

"The homogenization was continued during the subsequent pH adjustment steps. The homogenate pH was adjusted to 11.50 ± 0.05 with 10 N NaOH. The pH 11.50 ± 0.05 was held for

10 min followed by centrifugation at 5000 x g and 4 °C for 20 min using a refrigerated centrifuge. The centrifugation resulted in three layers: chicken fat (top), chicken muscle protein solution (middle), and insolubles (bones, skin, insoluble proteins, membrane lipids, etc.) (bottom). The pH of the muscle protein solution was adjusted to 5.50 ± 0.05 by 6 N hydrochloric acid to isoelectrically precipitate the proteins. The pH 5.50 ± 0.05 was held for 10 min. The precipitated protein solution was de-watered by centrifugation as above. The centrifugation resulted in two layers: process water (top) and precipitated, de-watered chicken muscle proteins (bottom)." The precipitated and de-watered proteins was collected and used in the development of the edible coating.

3.4 Protein Determination

The Bradford protein assay was used to measure the protein concentration of an unknown sample based on serial dilutions. The binding of protein molecules to the Brilliant Blue G-250 Coomassie dye under acidic conditions results in a color change from brown to blue. Serial dilutions were made with BSA Albumin (10 mg) and 0.1M NaOH in 3.5% NaCl solution. Dilutions ranged from .09375 mg/mL to 3 mg/mL. Samples of the ground chicken and protein isolate were homogenized with 30 mL of 0.1 M NaOH in 3.5% NaCl and incubated at 60°C for 90 minutes before being plated. The dilutions were plated on a microplate in triplicate along with the samples. The dye was diluted with ddH₂O before being plated with the samples. The plate was incubated at 37°C and read using Gen 3.5 software. The protein concentration of the ground chicken and protein isolate was determined by a 1g comparison (Bradford, 1976).

3.5 Edible Coating Preparation

After protein content is determined using the Bradford method, the isolate is weighed in a beaker and homogenized with 1:3 ddH₂O (w: v). Glycerol was added at 0.4% (w/w) of protein as
a plasticizer. The mixture was gently stirred for 30 minutes as the pH was adjusted with 10 N NaOH to 11 and with 6 N hydrochloric acid to 7.0. The solution was filtered through two layers of cheese cloth to remove un-dissolved debris. The coating was refrigerated for up to 12 hours before use.

3.6 Batter Preparation

The following describes the batter preparation for the commercial batter, the corn starch batter, and the sweet potato starch batter.

3.6.1 Commercial batter

Louisiana Chicken Fry Batter Mix (Baton Rouge, LA) was prepared as described on the instructions with a modification. One hundred grams of the batter was mixed with 145 mL of ddH₂O and breaded with the dry batter mix (wheat flour, corn flour, corn meal, monosodium glutamate (MSG), spices).

3.6.2 Corn starch batter

The batter consisted of 48.75% (w/w) wheat flour (King Arthur White Whole Wheat Flour, Norwich, VT), 48.75% corn starch (Argo Cornstarch, Memphis, TN), 1.0% HPMC (Methocel E15 Premium LV Hydroxypropyl Methylcellulose, Midland, MI), 1.0% salt (Morton Salt, Chicago, IL), 0.5% baking powder (Rumford Aluminum-Free Baking Powder, Terre Haute, IN) and 145 mL cold, deionized water. The batter was standardized based on viscosity, using a modified Stein Cup method. A 4-in diameter funnel was used in place of the Stein Cup. After the funnel was filled full of batter, the viscosity of the batter was considered standardized when all the running batter exited the drain hole in 11 seconds or less. The batter was made on the day of use and held no longer than 12 hours.

3.6.3 Sweet potato starch batter

The batter consisted of 48.75% (w/w) wheat flour (King Arthur White Whole Wheat Flour, Norwich, VT), 48.75% sweet potato starch (Wako Pure Chemical Industry, Richmond, VA), 1.0% HPMC (Methocel E15 Premium LV Hydroxypropyl Methylcellulose, Midland, MI), 1.0% salt (Morton Salt, Chicago, IL), 0.5% baking powder (Rumford Aluminum-Free Baking Powder, Terre Haute, IN) and 145 mL cold, deionized water. The batter was standardized based on viscosity, using a modified Stein Cup method. A 4-in diameter funnel was used in place of the Stein Cup. After the funnel was filled full of batter, the viscosity of the batter was considered standardized when all the running batter exited the drain hole in 11 seconds or less. The batter was made on the day of use and held no longer than 12 hours.

3.6.4 Breading

Plain bread crumbs (Progresso, Minneapolis, MN) were used to bread the samples. The particle size of the bread crumbs was less than 2 mm.

3.7 Frying

Chicken breast samples $(10 \pm 1g)$ were cut as uniformly as possible and refrigerated until the batter was prepared. Each sample was pre-dusted with all-purpose flour (Great Value, Bentonville, AR), followed by the edible coating and/or batter. The final step was breading, with the sample layered on top of the bread crumbs and more bread crumbs sprinkled on top of the sample. The samples were tapped to adhere the breading to the batter. The chicken breast samples were fried at 177° C in canola oil (Wesson Pure, Conagra, Chicago, IL) using the Presto® Dual ProFry/1800W (National Presto Industries Inc., WI., U.S.) for 3 minutes. The chicken was removed from the oil when 74° C was obtained and allowed to drip for a few seconds before using for physicochemical tests. The use of the same frying oil was limited to 5 hours for consistency. Objective 2: The following evaluations were performed to examine the effects of the edible coating on the quality attributes of the fried chicken breast as well as compare batter formulation samples.

3.8 Physicochemical Analysis

3.8.1 Frying yield

The frying yield was measured immediately after frying. A higher frying yield, due to the edible coating and batter ingredients, can help decrease the coating loss and reduce degradation of the frying oil, improving costs (Maskat, Yip, & Mahali, 2005). The equation for frying yield is listed as follows:

Frying yield (%)= $\frac{\text{weight of the sample after frying (g)}}{\text{weight of the sample before frying (g)}} \times 100\%$

3.8.2 Color evaluation

Color measurements were taken using a Minolta Chroma Meter CR-400 colorimeter (Minolta Camera Co. Ltd., Japan). The colorimeter was calibrated with a white standard plate. Color evaluation (L*, a*, and b*) was measured on the surface of the chicken samples and expressed as the mean and standard deviation.

3.8.3 Puncture test

The texture of each sample was analyzed using the puncture test. The textural properties were measured utilizing a puncture probe (2 mm. dia., 25 mm long) with the texture analyzer (Model TA-XT2, Texture Technologies Corp., Scarsdale, NY). A 90-mm/min. cycle was observed. The peak force at first compression was measured on each side.

3.8.4 pH

Fried chicken breast samples (5g) were homogenized with 20 mL of ddH₂O in a 50 mL centrifuge tube for 2 minutes. The pH was determined using a hand-held pH meter, which was calibrated at 4.0, 7.0, and 10.0.

3.8.5 Proximate composition

The proximate composition was determined for both corn starch and sweet potato starch battered samples. Proximate composition includes fat content, fat uptake, and moisture content. The moisture content of each sample was determined by placing a 1-3g sample in the vacuum oven. The sample was weighed on Whatmann paper secured with a paper clip in a crucible. The vacuum oven was set to 100° C for 4 hours. The samples were left to dry and later moved to the desiccator for cool down (AOAC, 2010). The following equation was used to calculate the moisture content.

Moisture content (%)=
$$\frac{\text{weight of sample after drying (g)} - \text{weight of sample before drying (g)}}{\text{Weight of sample before drying (g)}} \times 100$$

Fat content was determined for all samples and was used as the original amount of fat obtained in the chicken breast due to frying. The formula below was used to calculate fat content.

Fat content (%) =
$$\frac{\text{Weight of sample after frying (g)-weight of sample before frying (g)}}{\text{weight of sample before drying (g)}} \times 100$$

Fat uptake of all fried samples and a raw sample for each treatment was determined using the Soxhlet method. The dried samples in the desiccator were processed using the Soxhlet extraction for 6 hours. Afterwards, the samples were re-dried for 30 minutes to evaporate the petroleum ether. Fat uptake was calculated using the equation below.

Fat uptake (%) =
$$\frac{\text{Fat content of sample after frying (g)} - \text{Fat content of sample before frying(g)}}{\text{Fat content before frying(g)}} \times 100$$

3.8.6 Sensory evaluation

A sensory evaluation was conducted after IRB (Institutional Review Board) approval was obtained for the survey. Seven participants overall volunteered to evaluate the quality of the fried chicken breast samples using a survey. The participants evaluated the appearance, texture, odor, and color on a 9-point hedonic scale based on degree of preference. Choices ranged from 1-dislike extremely to 9-like extremely. The evaluation was conducted on two different days with each set of samples (i.e. corn starch and sweet potato starch). Each sample was labeled with a randomized 3-digit code to prevent bias. Participants came at arranged times and were provided all the necessary materials in a white lighted space and no distractions. Coffee beans were provided to clear the nostrils between samples. The approved consent form and survey are attached in the Appendix.

3.9 Statistical Analysis

In this study, one-way analysis of variance was used to compare sample results. All experiments were completed in triplicate. For every experiment, the mean and variance were obtained using SAS Statistical Package (Version 16.0, SAS Institute, Cary, North Carolina, USA). All samples were analyzed for color, texture, pH, moisture content, fat content, ash, and sensory attributes. Tukey's test was used to determine the difference in the mean values among all treatments.

CHAPTER 4

Results

4.1 Deep-Fried Chicken Breast Samples with Corn Starch Batter and Edible Coating

The objective of this study was to reduce the fat uptake in deep-fried chicken breast samples using an edible coating and batter modification. The corn starch and sweet potato samples were analyzed through various physicochemical analysis-frying yield, color, texture, and pH to examine the quality attributes of corn starch battered samples versus sweet potato starch battered samples.

4.1.1 Proximate composition

Table 3 depicts the fat content, fat uptake, and moisture content of the corn starch battered samples.

Table 3

Proximate Composition of Corn Starch Battered Samples

Treatment Groups								
(%)	CS CN	СВ	CS	CS 5%	CS 10 %	CS 15%		
Fat content	8.83 ± 0.99^{a}	7.51 ± 0.44^{a}	8.77 ± 0.13^{a}	4.95 ± 0.99^{b}	4.70 ± 0.10^{b}	$4.39{\pm}~0.68^{b}$		
Fat uptake	5.08± 0.99ª	3.76 ± 0.44^{a}	5.01 ± 0.13^{a}	1.15± 0.99 ^b	0.90 ± 0.10^{b}	0.59 ± 0.68^{b}		
Moisture Content	47.35± 3.31ª	50.02± 1.78ª	48.34± 3.50 ^a	51.81±1.14ª	52.51±2.46 ^a	52.18± 2.66 ^a		

Note. The data are presented as mean values \pm standard deviation (n=3). Different letters within the same row indicates significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 1.

Fat accounted for 4-9% content in each treatment sample. The fat uptake indicates the difference between the fat content of the samples and the reduction due to the edible coating and corn starch batter. The values did not change for the control and commercial battered sample as they did not contain edible coating or corn starch batter. There was a significant reduction (p < 0.05) in the fat uptake, as the fat uptake decreased from 5% to 0.5% among all treatments. There was a significant difference between the corn starch battered samples (CS, CS 5%, CS 10%, CS 15%).

Moisture content increased among the edible coated samples from 50-52.5% compared to the control. Moisture content increased in CB, with an overall increase in the edible coated treatments (CS 5%, CS 10%, CS 15%). There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) among all treatment groups.

4.1.2 pH values

Figure 1 depicts the pH values of the corn starch battered samples. pH values remained consistent among all samples ranging between 6.1-6.4. The pH increased in the edible coated treatments (CS 10%-CS 15%). There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) among CS CN, CB, CS, and CS 5%. There was also no significant difference between CS 10% and CS 15%. Figure 1 is shown below.



Figure 1. pH values of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with corn starch batter. Data is given as mean values \pm standard deviation (n=3). The letters on the top of data bars indicate significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 1.

4.1.3 Texture analysis

Texture was analyzed by the puncture force test, which indicates the tooth action in food mastication at 15% force in Newtons (N). Table 4 below shows the texture results for the corn starch battered samples. The puncture force varied greatly among the treatments. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the corn starch battered samples, the commercial battered sample (CB), and the control (CS CN).

Table 4

Texture Analysis of Corn Starch Battered Samples

Treatment Groups								
(N)	CS CN	CB	CS	CS 5%	CS 10%	CS 15%		
Puncture	$12.61 \pm 3.52^{\circ}$	105.40 ± 9.95^{a}	70.33±9.31 ^b	75.91 ± 9.72^{b}	$9.14 \pm 2.56^{\circ}$	5.44± 1.35°		
Force								

4.1.4 Color determination

The color values (L*, a* and b*) were evaluated for the various cornstarch batter treatments. L* values range from darkness (i.e., 0) to lightness (i.e., 100). The a* values measure redness (+60) to greenness (-60) values. The b* scale is a measure of the yellowness (positive values) to blueness (negative values).

Table 5 depicts the color values for all corn starch batter treatments. The L* values for the corn starch value treatments ranged from 48-50.5, indicating a range closer to lightness. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) among L* values. The a* values increased with a higher concentration of edible coating. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) among the corn starch battered samples, and a significant difference between the control and commercial batter. All treatment groups had positive b* values, indicating yellowness. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) among the corn starch battered samples (CS, CS 5%, CS 10%, CS 15%). These same values also decreased indicating a shift toward blueness. There was a significant difference between the control (CS CN) and the commercial battered sample. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the control and all other samples.

Table 5

Treatment Groups CS CN CB CS CS 5% CS 10% CS 15% 50.46 ± 0.71^{b} 50.59 ± 2.35^{b} 48.00 ± 0.80^{b} L* 56.32 ± 2.33^a $57.94 \pm$ $49.19 \pm$ 1.74^b 1.05^a 9.51 ± 0.43^{ba} 11.41 ± 0.13^a 8.1 ± 1.64^{bc} 9.13 ± 1.61^{ba} a* $5.52 \pm 0.59^{\circ}$ $10.59 \pm$ 0.35^{ba} $13.7 \pm 0.22^{\circ}$ 18.78 ± 1.47^{b} 9.28 ± 2.66^{d} b* $24.91 \pm$ $10.86 \pm$ $12.96 \pm$ 1.96^{dc} 1.07^{dc} 0.54^a

Color Properties of Deep-Fat Fried Corn Starch Battered Chicken Breast Samples

Note. The data are presented as mean values \pm standard deviation (n=3). Different letters within the same row indicate significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 1.

4.1.5 Frying yield

The frying yield of the corn starch battered samples is indicated in Table 5 below. The frying yield increased among all treatments compared to the control. The frying yield decreased slightly for the 10% edible coating treatment.

Table 6

Frying Yield of Corn Starch Battered Samples

Treatment Groups								
(%)	CS CN	СВ	CS	CS 5%	CS 10%	CS 15%		
Frying Yield	57.73 ± 0.66^{b}	82.18 ± 0.19^{a}	84.45 ± 0.42^{a}	84.12 ± 0.22 ^a	81.30 ± 0.71^{a}	84.46 ± 0.45^{a}		

4.1.6 Sensory evaluation

Sensory evaluation was conducted to analyze the quality attributes of the battered and coated samples in comparison to the control and commercial battered samples. An average score for each attribute (appearance, texture, color, and odor) was obtained for each treatment. A 9-point hedonic scale was used to indicate degree of likeness, with 1 being dislike extremely and 9 being like extremely well. CS 5% had the highest overall sensory scores among all attributes. All corn starch battered samples had higher attributes scores than both the control (CS CN) and commercial batter samples (CB), indicating an equal likeability among consumers. In addition, the sample with the highest attribute scores was the 5% edible coated sample. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) for CS CN and CS 10% and CS 15% corn battered samples. Figure 2 displays the results below.



Figure 2. Sensory scores of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with corn starch batter. Data are given as mean values (n=4). The letters on the top of data bars indicate significant

differences (Tukey's Test, p < 0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 1.

4.2 Deep-Fried Chicken Breast Samples with Sweet Potato Batter and Edible Coating

4.2.1 Proximate composition

Table 7 depicts the fat content, fat uptake, and moisture content of the sweet potato starch battered samples. Fat accounted for 4-9% content in each treatment sample.

Table 7

Treatment Groups							
(%)	SP CN	СВ	SP	SP 5%	SP 10%	SP 15%	
Fat content	8.83±0.01ª	7.51 ± 0.44^{ba}	5.74±0.66 ^{bac}	5.17±2.48 ^{bc}	4.98±1.26 ^{bc}	3.79±0.67°	
Fat uptake	5.03± 0.99 ^a	3.71±0.44 ^{ba}	1.94±0.66 ^{bac}	1.37 ± 2.48^{bc}	1.18 ± 1.26^{bc}	$0.00 \pm 0.67^{\circ}$	
Moisture	47.35±3.31°	50.02±1.78 ^{bc}	56.96±1.22 ^{ba}	$43.22 \pm 2.02^{\circ}$	55.20± 1.12 ^{ba}	61.18 ± 4.20^{a}	
content							

Proximate Composition of Sweet Potato Starch Battered Samples

The fat uptake values did not change for the control and commercial battered sample as they did not contain edible coating or sweet potato starch batter. There was a significant reduction in the fat uptake, as the fat uptake decreased from 5% to 0% among all treatments. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the sweet potato starch battered samples (SP, SP 5%, SP 10%, SP 15%). Moisture content increased among the edible coated samples from 43-61%. Moisture content increased in SP, with an overall increase in the edible coated treatments (SP 5%, SP 10%, SP 15%). There were significant differences (p < 0.05) among all sweet potato starch battered treatment groups. There was no significant difference between SP and SP 10%.

4.2.2 pH values

Figure 3 depicts the pH values of the sweet potato starch battered samples. pH values remained consistent among all samples ranging between 6.0-6.6. The pH decreased in the edible coated treatments (SP 5%, SP 10%, SP 15%). There was no significant difference among SP CN-CB and SP 10%- SP 15%.



Figure 3. pH values of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with sweet potato starch batter. Data are given as mean values \pm standard deviation (n=3). The letters on the top of data bars indicate significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 2.

4.2.3 Texture analysis

Texture was analyzed by the puncture force test, which indicates the tooth action in food mastication at 15% force in Newtons (N). Table 8 below displays the results. The force of mastication decreased among the treatments, indicating a change in the thickness of the batter,

breading, and coating. The commercial batter had the highest force of mastication and was significantly different (p < 0.05) than the other treatments. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) between CB and the other treatments.

Table 8

Texture Profile of Sweet Potato Starch Samples

Treatment Groups								
(N)	SP CN	CB	SP	SP 5%	SP 10%	SP 15%		
Puncture	12.61±3.52 ^b	105.64± 9.95 ^a	3.7±	3.45±0.35 ^b	3.14±0.14 ^b	3.05±0.02 ^b		
Force			0.23 ^b					

4.2.4 Color determination

The color values (L*, a* and b*) were evaluated for the various sweet potato starch batter treatments. L* values range from darkness (i.e., 0) to lightness (i.e., 100). The a* values measure redness (+60) to greenness (-60) values. The b* scale is a measure of the yellowness (positive values) to blueness (negative values).

Table 6 depicts the color values for all sweet potato batter treatments. The L* values ranged from 39.5-56.3, indicating a diverse range of darkness to lightness. There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) between CB and SP 10%, as well, as SP and SP 15%. The a* values increased with a higher concentration of edible coating. There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) between SP 10% and SP 15% (sweet potato starch battered). There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) among the control (SP CN), commercial batter (CB), and sweet potato starch battered samples (SP, SP 5%, SP 10%, SP 15%). All treatment groups had positive b* values, indicating yellowness. There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) between the sweet potato starch battered

samples (SP 10%, SP 15%). These same values also decreased indicating a shift toward blueness. There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) between the control (SP CN) and the commercial battered sample. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) between the edible coated samples (SP 5%, SP 10%, SP 15%).

Table 9

Color Properties of Deep-Fat Fried Sweet Potato Starch Battered Chicken Breast Samples

	Treatment Groups								
	SP CN	CB	SP	SP 5%	SP 10%	SP 15%			
L*	56.32± 2.33ª	52.38± 7.09 ^a	45.33±2.30°	39.53± 3.73 ^d	52.49± 1.07 ^b	42.32± 1.48 ^d			
a*	5.52±.59 ^{dc}	8.79±2.10 ^{ba}	10.58±0.42ª	2.85±0.23 ^d	6.62±0.64 ^{bc}	7.16±1.49 ^{bc}			
b*	18.78± 1.47ª	22.14±6.56ª	10.85±0.23 ^b	1.83±0.39°	6.37±0.33 ^{cb}	5.29±0.82 ^{cb}			

Note. The data are presented as mean values \pm standard deviation (n=3). Different letters within the same row indicate significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 1.

4.2.5 Frying yield

The frying yield of the sweet potato starch battered samples is indicated in Table 7 below. The frying yield increased in CB and SP. The yield also increased as the concentration of the edible coating increased (SP 10% and SP 15%, respectively).

Table 10

Frying Yield of Sweet Potato Starch Battered Samples

Treatment Groups									
(%)	%) SP CN CB SP SP 5% SP 10% SP 15%								
Frying Yield	57.73 ± 0.66^{b}	81.55 ± 0.19^{a}	82.04 ± 0.41^{a}	84.67 ±0.19 ^a	84.58 ±0.06 ^a	87.17 ± 0.40^{a}			

4.2.6 Sensory evaluation

Sensory evaluation was conducted to analyze the quality attributes of the battered and coated samples in comparison to the control and commercial battered samples. An average score for each attribute (appearance, texture, color, and odor) was obtained for each treatment. A 9-point hedonic scale was used to indicate degree of likeness, with 1 being dislike extremely and 9 being like extremely well. SP had the highest sensory scores among all attributes. All the sweet potato battered samples had lower sensory scores than the commercial batter, indicating a lower likeability among consumers. In addition, the sample with the highest attribute scores was the sweet potato starch sample with no edible coating. There was a significant difference (p < 0.05) for the control (SP CN) and sweet potato battered sample no coating (SP). There was no significant difference (p > 0.05) between the commercial battered sample (CB) and the 15% sweet potato coated sample (SP 15%). Figure 4 displays the results below.



Figure 4. Sensory scores of deep-fat fried chicken breast samples with sweet potato starch batter. Data are given as mean values (n=7). The letters on the top of data bars indicate significant differences (Tukey's Test, p<0.05) between mean values. Treatment groups are shown in Table 2.

CHAPTER 5

Discussion and Future Research

The following chapter contains the evaluation of the results for corn starch and sweet potato starch battering systems, including the analysis of fat uptake, moisture content, pH, color properties, frying yield, and the sensory evaluation. Each hypothesis was addressed according to the objectives. The results of this study were compared with similar research in the same discipline for further analysis.

Lowering the amount of fat in foods is deemed important because there is an excess amount of fat consumed in the American diet. According to Simoes, Byers, Coates, Serdula, Mokdad, and Heath (1995), fried chicken and other fatty foods accounted for 65% of dietary fat in a survey among American adults. Increased consumption of fried, high fat foods increases the risk of several chronic diseases, including type 2 diabetes, hypertension, cardiovascular disease, and many cancers (Satia & Galanko, 2007).

Hypothesis 1: If the chicken protein based edible coating is effective, there will be a reduction in the fat uptake.

Fat content and fat uptake were observed for all corn starch battered and sweet potato starch battered samples. Among the corn starch battered samples, the 5% coated sample had the lowest fat content, and the 15% coated sample had the lowest fat uptake. Among the sweet potato starch battered samples, the 15% coated sample had the lowest fat content and the lowest fat uptake, indicating the edible coating does contribute to the reduced oil absorption. The sweet potato starch and protein coating contributed to reduced fat uptake. According to the results stated above, the hypothesis can be accepted. The increased reduction in fat uptake of the sweet potato starch samples could be due to sweet potato starch having an increased water holding capacity which

contributes to its protective barrier (Babu, Parimalavalli, Jagannadham, Rao, & Gaur, 2016). Also, the protein coating formed from myofibrillar proteins create a gel-like structure due to the arrangement of collagen. This allows enough strength to create a protective barrier (Ananey-Obiri et al., 2018).

Similar studies have examined that both edible coating and batter containing hydroxypropyl methylcellulose (HPMC) have reduced fat uptake (Albert & Mittal, 2002; Malikarjunan, Chinnan, Balasubramaniam, & Phillips, 1997; Moyano & Pedreschi, 2006; Garcia, Ferrero, Bertola, & Martino, 2002). The fat content in the sample can vary due to the cut of meat used for the sample preparation. All the chicken breasts were fresh, but did not have the same amount of fat, as some meat contained more fat than others. This is mostly attributed to the way the chicken was raised. According to the Agricultural and Renewable Resources Board (1976), when chickens are fed a low protein feed, they increase their voluntary energy consumption and deposit more body fat. This means that even though chickens may have been packaged from the same farm, there is no guarantee the chickens will be fed the same diet and obtain an equal body mass.

Moisture content is also influenced by fat uptake. Decreasing fat uptake correlates with a higher moisture content, due to the added ingredients of the batter that increase the surface tension of the product. Increased surface tension reduces the pore space susceptible to moisture loss due to the created barrier (Adedeji, 2010). The highest moisture content was observed in both the 10% corn starch coated sample (CS 10%) and the 15% sweet potato starch coated sample (SP 15%), indicating that the coating also adds value to the sensory attributes. The corn starch sample values were not significantly different (p > 0.05) from the control (CS CN) or commercial batter (CB), indicating that the corn starch batter did not influence the moisture content. All the sweet potato

starch sample values were significantly different (p < 0.05) from the control (SP CN) and commercial batter (CB), except the 5% coated sample (SP 5%). The increased moisture content of the sweet potato starch samples could be due to the lower amylose content of the sweet potato starch, as the starch granules readily interact with water (Singh & Kaur, 2004; Horstmann, Lynch, & Arendt, 2017). This allows gelatinization to occur more quickly and prevent the loss of water.

Other studies have shown variation in reducing moisture loss due to an edible coating or batter system. For instance, Dragich & Krochta (2010) showed a reduced moisture loss with the use of a 10% whey protein isolate coating. However, Mah, Price, and Brannon (2008) showed that there was a reduction in oil uptake on a cracker meal coated sample with no edible coating, indicating that pH could play a role in fat uptake.

Hypothesis 2: If the corn starch in the batter is replaced with sweet potato starch, the deep-fat fried chicken breast will have better quality attributes.

According to the hypothesis, the quality attributes being evaluated are pH, color, texture, frying yield, and the sensory evaluation. The pH values of corn starch and sweet potato starch battered samples are compared below, followed by texture, sensory evaluation, color, and frying yield.

The higher pH gels (pH 8.0) had a higher fat content and larger pores than the lower pH gels (pH 2.0 and 3.0). The pH values of the corn starch battered samples varied slightly between 6.2-6.4, while the pH values of the sweet potato starch battered samples (6.6) varied significantly from the control (6.0). pH values influence the gelation properties of the edible coating, as the isoelectric point (5.5) for chicken must be reached to assure proper gelation and an adequate barrier for the chicken during frying. While the higher pH showed larger pores in the study by Mah, Price, and Brannon (2008) and a higher oil absorption, the pore structure of the samples in this could not

be determined. However, the combination of the use of an edible coating and starch batter created a solid barrier against oil absorption. In addition, the use of corn starch versus sweet potato starch impacted the gelation and oil absorption. Corn starch has a higher rate of reduced functionality due to gelatinization loss and its amylose content (Skibsted, Risbo, & Andersen, 2010, in screenshots) while sweet potato starch has a higher rate of syneresis, a desirable texture, and enhanced water-binding capacity (Nwokocha et. al., 2014).

The texture results examined the peak force at first bite using the puncture test. A higher peak force can indicate an increased moisture loss (Lima & Singh, 2000). The highest puncture force among all treatments was observed for the commercial battered sample (105 N). The amount of force decreased among the corn starch and the sweet potato starch samples, indicating a decreased moisture loss. In addition, the crust structure was observed to be harder in sweet potato samples, indicating the occurrence of gelation and an oil absorption barrier. The crust formation and fracture are indicative of a palatable fried chicken breast sample, as puncture force correlates to crispiness or hardness (Chen & Opara, 2013). The edible coating contributed to the texture, as a moisture barrier developed that contributed to the samples' hardness.

Sensory evaluation was completed to compare the quality attributes of the raw chicken breast and the commercial battered chicken breast to the sweet potato starch and corn starch battered samples (n=4). The quality attributes evaluated included appearance, color, odor, and texture and were measured on a 9-point hedonic scale. Among the corn starch battered samples, the 5% coated treatment had the most favorable scores, indicating consumer acceptability. Among the sweet potato starch battered samples, the 5% coated treatment had the most favorable scores. Among all treatments, the corn starch battered samples had the most favorable scores. This could be due to the darker color produced by the sweet potato starch when fried as well as its perceived hardness as a result of the coating's gelation which has larger granules present in the sweet potato starch. Upon reviewing the literature, most sensory evaluations observed sweet potato starch in grain products such as noodles and bread and was deemed favorable (Greene & Bovell-Benjamin, 2004; Ibitoye, Afolabi, Otegbayo, & Akintola, 2013). This sensory evaluation is a separate approach among fried products.

As color is of value to sensory attributes, color was examined during this study. Among the corn starch battered samples, the color was lighter for all treatments compared to the controls. In addition, all a* and b* values were positive, indicating redness and yellowness. In contrast, among the sweet potato samples, the color was darker for all treatments. Specifically, the a* and b* values were closer to green and blue. This could be due to darker samples upon frying. According Kitahara, Nakamura, Otani, Hamada, Nakayachi, & Takahata (2017), low amylose content in sweet potato starch can create larger granules and affect the color and taste of its products negatively. The processability and quality of the sweet potato were both affected by the larger granules. Even though the edible coating was white in color, the order of processing i.e. predusting, edible coating, battering, determined the final color of the sample, hence the darkness and reddish colored sample.

The frying yield was analyzed as an important quality in fried food production. Frying yield is influenced by batter pickup as the viscosity of the batter determines how well it acts as a protective coating. A higher viscosity correlates to a higher frying yield and decreased oil uptake. The frying yield among all the corn starch battered samples and the sweet potato starch battered samples was higher than the controls. In addition, the sweet potato samples had a higher frying yield than all the other samples, indicating a more gelatinous coating and increased viscosity.

In conclusion, fat uptake reduction in the samples occurred due to the use of an edible coating. In terms of fat uptake reduction, there was no significant difference among the cornstarch battered samples (p > 0.05). There was no significant difference among the 5% and 10% sweet potato samples (SP 5%, SP 10%), but the 15% coated sweet potato sample (SP 15%) exhibited the highest moisture content, frying yield, and lowest fat uptake and fat content among all the treatments, meeting hypothesis 1. This was due to the performance of the HPMC which was more favorable in the sweet potato starch batter, which coagulates and forms a protective layer or barrier between the batter, breading, and the meat. Among the quality attributes as addressed in hypothesis 2, sweet potato starch battered samples did not have better quality attributes than corn starch. This was especially important among the texture, color, and sensory evaluation results. As stated previously this could be due to the observed color of the samples (darkish red) and crust hardness (3 N), which affected the perception of participants in the sensory evaluation.

After obtaining these results the following future research could be developed. A more indepth sensory evaluation involving taste among at least 40 participants with the samples of the lowest fat uptake and fat content (CS 15%, SP 15%). In addition, storage and stability testing of the samples with an antimicrobial coating could reduce spoilage in its raw state (chicken breast) and the edible coating. In addition, the oil type could be varied as the color of the samples could be affected by the oil type.

References

- Adedeji, A. A. (2010). Evaluation of Different Techniques for Microstructural Characterization of Deep-fat Fried Foods. McGill University.
- Adedeji, A. A., Liu, L., & Ngadi, M. O. (2011). Microstructural evaluation of deep-fat fried chicken nugget batter coating using confocal laser scanning microscopy. Journal of Food Engineering, 102(1), 49–57. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2010.08.002</u>
- Akdeniz, N., Sahin, S., & Sumnu, G. (2006). Functionality of batters containing different gums for deep-fat frying of carrot slices. Journal of Food Engineering, 75(4), 522–526. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2005.04.035</u>
- Albert, S., & Mittal, G. S. (2002). Comparative evaluation of edible coatings to reduce fat uptake in a deep-fried cereal product. Food Research International, 35(5), 445–458.
- Alotaibi, S., & Tahergorabi, R. (2018). Development of a sweet potato starch-based coating and its effect on quality attributes of shrimp during refrigerated storage. LWT, 88, 203–209.
- Alvarado, C., Thompson, L., Takhar, P. (2011). Increasing yield and improving quality in fried poultry products. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wattagnet.com/articles/8498-increasing-yield-and-improving-quality-in-fried-poultry-products</u>
- Ananey-Obiri, D., Matthews, L., Azahrani, M. H., Ibrahim, S. A., Galanakis, C. M., & Tahergorabi, R. (2018). Application of protein-based edible coatings for fat uptake reduction in deep-fat fried foods with an emphasis on muscle food proteins. Trends in Food Science and Technology, 80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2018.08.012</u>
- Anderson, M. L., & Matsa, D. A. (2011). Are restaurants really supersizing America? American Economic Journal: Applied Economics, 3(1), 152–188.

- Babu, A., Parimalavalli, R., Jagannadham, K., Rao, J., & Gaur, R. (2016). Fat mimicking properties of citric acid treated sweet potato starch. International Journal of Food Properties, 19(1), 139-139.
- Bertak, J. & Karahadian, C. (1995). Surimi-based imitation crab characteristics affected by heating method and end point temperature. Journal of Food Science, 60(2), 292–296.
- Bezerra, I. N., Goldman, J., Rhodes, D. G., Hoy, M. K., de Moura Souza, A., Chester, D. N., ... Sichieri, R. (2014). Difference in adult food group intake by sex and age groups comparing Brazil and United States nationwide surveys. Nutrition Journal, 13(1), 74.
- Bhosale, S. S., Biswas, A. K., Sahoo, J., Chatli, M. K., Sharma, D. K., & Sikka, S. S. (2011). Quality evaluation of functional chicken nuggets incorporated with ground carrot and mashed sweet potato. Food Science and Technology International, 17(3), 233–239.
- Bingol, G., Zhang, A., Pan, Z., & McHugh, T. H. (2012). Producing lower-calorie deep fat fried French fries using infrared dry-blanching as pretreatment. Food Chemistry, 132(2), 686– 692. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2011.10.055</u>
- Board, on Agriculture and Renewable Resources Staff, et al. (1976). Fat Content and Composition of Animal Products: Proceedings of a Symposium. National Academies Press.
- Borek, C. (2001). Antioxidant health effects of aged garlic extract. The Journal of Nutrition, 131(3), 1010S–1015S.
- Bouchon, P., & Pyle, D. L. (2005). Modelling oil absorption during post-frying cooling: I: model development. Food and Bioproducts Processing, 83(4), 253–260.
- Bradford, M. M. (1976). A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Analytical Biochemistry, 72(1–2), 248–254.

- Brannan, R. G. (2008). Analysis of texture of boneless, fully fried breaded chicken patties as affected by processing factors. Journal of Food Quality, 31(2), 216–231.
- Brannan, R. G., Mah, E., Schott, M., Yuan, S., Casher, K. L., Myers, A., & Herrick, C. (2014). Influence of ingredients that reduce oil absorption during immersion frying of battered and breaded foods. European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology, 116(3), 240–254.
- Brannan, R. G., & Pettit, K. (2015). Reducing the oil content in coated and deep-fried chicken using whey protein. Lipid Technology, 27(6), 131–133.
- Brevard, P. B., & Ricketts, C. D. (1996). Residence of college students affects dietary intake, physical activity, and serum lipid levels. Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 96(1), 35–38.
- Brown, L. B., Dresen, R. K., & Eggett, D. L. (2005). College students can benefit by participating in a prepaid meal plan. Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 105(3), 445–448.
- Brunt, A. R., & Rhee, Y. S. (2008). Obesity and lifestyle in US college students related to living arrangemeents. Appetite, 51(3), 615–621.
- Cawley, J., & Meyerhoefer, C. (2012). The medical care costs of obesity: an instrumental variables approach. *Journal of Health Economics*, *31*(1), 219–230.
- Center for Disease Control. (2015). DNPAO State Obesity Prevalence Map 2011-2016. [PowerPoint slides] Retrieved from <u>https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/downloads/data/2016-obesity-prevalence-map-race-ethnicity.pdf</u>
- Chemists, A. of O. A., & (US), AOAC. (2010). Official methods of analysis.
- Chen, L., & Opara, U. L. (2013). Texture measurement approaches in fresh and processed foods— A review. Food Research International, 51(2), 823–835.

- Chan, R. S. M., & Woo, J. (2010). Prevention of overweight and obesity: How effective is the current public health approach. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 7(3), 765–783. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph7030765</u>
- Chen, Y., Tou, J. C., & Jaczynski, J. (2007). Amino acid, fatty acid, and mineral profiles of materials recovered from rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) processing by-products using isoelectric solubilization/precipitation. Journal of Food Science, 72(9), C527–C535.
- Choe, E., & Min, D. B. (2007). Chemistry of deep-fat frying oils. Journal of Food Science, 72(5), R77–R86.
- Cofrades, S., López-López, I., Solas, M. T., Bravo, L., & Jiménez-Colmenero, F. (2008). Influence of different types and proportions of added edible seaweeds on characteristics of low-salt gel/emulsion meat systems. Meat Science, 79(4), 767–776.
- Council, N. C. (2017). Per capita consumption of poultry and livestock, 1965 to estimated 2016, in pounds.
- Cuq, B., Gontard, N., Cuq, J.-L., & Guilbert, S. (1997). Selected functional properties of fish myofibrillar protein-based films as affected by hydrophilic plasticizers. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 45(3), 622–626.
- D'Angelo, H., Ammerman, A., Gordon-Larsen, P., Linnan, L., Lytle, L., & Ribisl, K. M. (2016). Sociodemographic disparities in proximity of schools to tobacco outlets and fast-food restaurants. American Journal of Public Health, 106(9), 1556–1562.
- Dana, D., & Saguy, I. S. (2006). Mechanism of oil uptake during deep-fat frying and the surfactant effect-theory and myth. Advances in Colloid and Interface Science, 128, 267–272.
- Dangaran, K., Tomasula, P. M., & Qi, P. (2009). Structure and function of protein-based edible films and coatings. In Edible films and coatings for food applications (pp. 25–56). Springer.

- Debnath, S., Bhat, K. K., & Rastogi, N. K. (2003). Effect of pre-drying on kinetics of moisture loss and oil uptake during deep fat frying of chickpea flour-based snack food. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 36(1), 91–98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0023-6438(02)00186-X</u>
- Dragich, A. M., & Krochta, J. M. (2010). Whey protein solution coating for fat-uptake reduction in deep-fried chicken breast strips. Journal of Food Science, 75(1), S43–S47.
- Fiszman, S. M., & Salvador, A. (2003). Recent developments in coating batters. Trends in Food Science & Technology, 14(10), 399–407.
- Fryar, C. D. (2013). Caloric intake from fast food among adults: United States, 2007-2010.
- FSIS. (2013). Deep Fat Frying and Food Safety. Retrieved from <u>https://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/portal/fsis/topics/food-safety-education/get-answers/food-</u> safety-fact-sheets/safe-food-handling/deep-fat-frying-and-food-safety/ct index
- García, M. A., Ferrero, C., Bértola, N., Martino, M., & Zaritzky, N. (2002). Edible coatings from cellulose derivatives to reduce oil uptake in fried products. Innovative Food Science and Emerging Technologies, 3(4), 391–397. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1466-8564(02)00050-4</u>
- García-Segovia, P., Urbano-Ramos, A. M., Fiszman, S., & Martínez-Monzó, J. (2016). Effects of processing conditions on the quality of vacuum fried cassava chips (Manihot esculenta Crantz). LWT-Food Science and Technology, 69, 515–521.
- Garmakhany, A. D., Mirzaei, H. O., Nejad, M. K., & Maghsudlo, Y. (2008). Study of oil uptake and some quality attributes of potato chips affected by hydrocolloids. European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology, 110(11), 1045–1049.
- Gil, B., & Handel, A. P. (1995). The effect of surfactants on the interfacial tension of frying fat. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 72(8), 951–955.

- Greene, J. L., & Bovell-Benjamin, A. C. (2010). Macroscopic and Sensory Evaluation of Bread Supplemented with Sweet-potato Flour. Journal of Food Science, 69(4), SNQ167-SNQ173. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2621.2004.tb06359.x</u>
- Hilliard, T. M. (2010). Understanding socioeconomic, sociocultural, and environmental determinants of obesity among African Americans. University of Washington.
- Hultin, H. O., & Kelleher, S. D. (1999, December 21). Process for isolating a protein composition from a muscle source and protein composition. Google Patents.
- Horstmann, S., Lynch, K., & Arendt, E. (2017). Starch Characteristics Linked to Gluten-Free Products. *Foods*, *6*(12), 29. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/foods6040029</u>
- Ibitoye, W. O., Afolabi, M. O., Otegbayo, B. O., & Akintola, A. C. (2013). Preliminary studies of the chemical composition and sensory properties of sweet potato starch-wheat flour blend noodles. Nigerian Food Journal, 31(2), 48–51.
- Issa, A. T., Schimmel, K. A., Worku, M., Shahbazi, A., Ibrahim, S. A., & Tahergorabi, R. (2018). Sweet Potato Starch-Based Nanocomposites: Development, Characterization, and Biodegradability. Starch-Stärke, 70(7–8), 1700273.
- Issa, A., Ibrahim, S. A., & Tahergorabi, R. (2017). Impact of sweet potato starch-based nanocomposite films activated with thyme essential oil on the shelf-life of baby spinach leaves. Foods, 6(6), 43.
- Iwata, K., Ishizaki, S., Handa, A., & Tanaka, M. (2000). Preparation and characterization of edible films from fish water-soluble proteins. Fisheries Science, 66(2), 372–378.
- James, J. M., & DeWitt, C. A. M. (2004). Gel attributes of beef heart when treated by acid solubilization isoelectric precipitation. Journal of Food Science, 69(6), C473–C479.

- Ježek, D., Brnčić, M., Rimac Brnčić, S., Karlović, S., Bosiljkov, T., Tripalo, B., ... Pukec, D. (2009). Porosity of deep fat fried breaded chicken meat. Food Technology and Biotechnology, 47(4), 389–395.
- Kassama, L. S. (2003). Pore development in food during deep-fat frying. McGill University.
- Kita, A. (2014). The effect of frying on fat uptake and texture of fried potato products. European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology, 116(6), 735–740. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejlt.201300276
- Kitahara, K., Nakamura, Y., Otani, M., Hamada, T., Nakayachi, O., & Takahata, Y. (2017). Carbohydrate components in sweetpotato storage roots: their diversities and genetic improvement. Breeding science, 67(1), 62–72. doi:10.1270/jsbbs.16135
- Krishnan, S., Coogan, P. F., Boggs, D. A., Rosenberg, L., & Palmer, J. R. (2009). Consumption of restaurant foods and incidence of type 2 diabetes in African American women. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 91(2), 465–471.
- Kurek, M., Ščetar, M., & Galić, K. (2017). Edible coatings minimize fat uptake in deep fat fried products: A review. Food Hydrocolloids, 71, 225–235.
- Kushi, L. H., Doyle, C., McCullough, M., Rock, C. L., Demark-Wahnefried, W., Bandera, E. V, ... Gansler, T. (2012). American Cancer Society Guidelines on nutrition and physical activity for cancer prevention: reducing the risk of cancer with healthy food choices and physical activity. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 62(1), 30–67.
- Lesiów, T., & Xiong, Y. L. (2001). Mechanism of rheological changes in poultry myofibrillar proteins during gelation. Avian and Poultry Biology Reviews, 12(4), 137–149.

- Liang, Y., & Hultin, H. O. (2003). Functional protein isolates from mechanically deboned turkey by alkaline solubilization with isoelectric precipitation. Journal of Muscle Foods, 14(3), 195–205.
- Lima, I., & Singh, R. P. (2001). Mechanical properties of a fried crust. Journal of Texture Studies, 32(1), 31–40.
- Lima, I., & Singh, R. P. (2001). Mechanical properties of a fried crust. Journal of Texture Studies, 32(1), 31–40. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-4603.2001.tb01032.x
- Lisinska, G. & Golubowska, G., (2005). Structural changes of potato tissue during French fries production. Food Chemistry, 93, 681-687.
- Liu, G., & Xiong, Y. L. (1996). Contribution of lipid and protein oxidation to rheological differences between chicken white and red muscle myofibrillar proteins. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 44(3), 779–784.
- Luyten, H., Plijter, J. J., & Vliet, T. O. N. V. A. N. (2004). Crispy / Crunchy Crusts of Cellular Solid Foods: Journal of Texture Studies, 35, 445–492.
- Lv, Z., Yu, K., Jin, S., Ke, W., Fei, C., Cui, P., & Lu, G. (2019). Starch Granules Size Distribution of Sweet Potato and Their Relationship with Quality of Dried and Fried Products. Starch/Staerke, 1800175, 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/star.201800175</u>
- Maesso, E. R., Baker, R. C., & Vadehra, D. V. (1970). The effect of vacuum, pressure, pH and different meat types on the binding ability of poultry meat. Poultry Science, 49(3), 697–700.
- Mah, E., & Brannan, R. G. (2009). Reduction of oil absorption in deep-fried, battered, and breaded chicken patties using whey protein isolate as a postbreading dip: Effect on flavor, color,

and texture. Journal of Food Science, 74(1), 412–417. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1750-</u> 3841.2008.00973.x

- Mah, E., & Brannan, R. G. (2009). Reduction of oil absorption in deep-fried, battered, and breaded chicken patties using whey protein isolate as a postbreading dip: Effect on flavor, color, and texture. Journal of Food Science, 74(1), S9–S16.
- Mah, E. (2008). Optimization of a pretreatment to reduce oil absorption in fully fried, battered, and breaded chicken using whey protein isolate as a postbreading dip. Ohio University.
- Mahajan, I., Sonka, C., & Surendar, J. (2014). Study on the effective reduction of oil up-take by the application of edible hydrocolloid coatings on French fries. Int. J. Res. Eng. Adv. Technol, 2.
- Mallikarjunan, P., Chinnan, M. S., Balasubramaniam, V. M., & Phillips, R. D. (1997). Edible coatings for deep-fat frying of starchy products. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 30(7), 709–714. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/fstl.1997.0263</u>
- Maskat, M. Y., & Kerr, W. L. (2004). Effect of breading particle size on coating adhesion in breaded, fried chicken breasts. Journal of Food Quality, 27(2), 103–113.
- Math, R. G., Velu, V., Nagender, A., & Rao, D. G. (2004). Effect of frying conditions on moisture, fat, and density of papad. Journal of Food Engineering, 64(4), 429–434.
- Menezes, B. S., Zanette, B., Souza, J. T. A., Cortez-Vega, W. R., & Prentice, C. (2015). Comparison of physicochemical and functional properties of surimi and protein isolate obtained from mechanically deboned meat of chicken. International Food Research Journal, 22(4).
- Moreira, R. G., Sun, X., & Chen, Y. (1997). Factors affecting oil uptake in tortilla chips in deepfat frying. Journal of Food Engineering, 31(4), 485–498.

- Moreno, M. C., Brown, C. A., & Bouchon, P. (2010). Effect of food surface roughness on oil uptake by deep-fat fried products. Journal of Food Engineering, 101(2), 179–186.
- Moyano, P. C., & Pedreschi, F. (2006). Kinetics of oil uptake during frying of potato slices: Effect of pre-treatments. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 39(3), 285–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2005.01.010
- Myers, A. S., & Brannan, R. G. (2012). Efficacy of fresh and dried egg white on inhibition of oil absorption during deep fat frying. Journal of Food Quality, 35(4), 239–246.
- Nwokocha, L. M., Aviara, N. A., Senan, C., & Williams, P. A. (2014). A comparative study of properties of starches from Irish potato (Solanum tuberosum) and sweet potato (Ipomea batatas) grown in Nigeria. Starch/Staerke, 66(7–8), 714–723. https://doi.org/10.1002/star.201300237
- Ogden, C. L., Carroll, M. D., Curtin, L. R., Lamb, M. M., & Flegal, K. M. (2010). Prevalence of high body mass index in US children and adolescents, 2007-2008. Jama, 303(3), 242–249.
- Ouchon, P. B., & Pyle, D. L. (2004). Studying oil absorption in restructured potato chips. Journal of Food Science, 69(3), FEP115-FEP122.
- Parada, J., & Aguilera, J. M. (2011). Starch matrices and the glycemic response. Food Science and Technology International, 17(3), 187–204.
- Pinthus, E. J., Singh, R. P., Saguy, I. S., & Fan, J. (1998). Formation of resistant starch during deep-fat frying and its role in modifying mechanical properties of fried patties containing corn, rice, wheat, or potato starch and water. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation, 22(4), 283–301.
- Popeyes. (2017). Nutrition Information. Retrieved from <u>https://popeyes.com/menu/nutrition-</u> <u>information/</u>

- Powell, L. M., & Nguyen, B. T. (2013). Fast-food and full-service restaurant consumption among children and adolescents: effect on energy, beverage, and nutrient intake. JAMA Pediatrics, 167(1), 14–20.
- Raghav, P. K., Agarwal, N., & Saini, M. (2016). Edible coating of fruits and vegetables: a review. International Journal of Scientific Research and Modern Education (IJSRME) Volume I (1).
- Rahimi, J., & Ngadi, M. O. (2014). Inter-particle space fractions in fried batter coatings as influenced by batter formulation and pre-drying time. LWT - Food Science and Technology, 57(2), 486–493. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2014.02.032</u>
- Rice, P., & Gamble, M. H. (1989). Modelling moisture loss during potato slice frying. International Journal of Food Science & Technology, 24(2), 183–187.
- Rovedo, C. O., Pedreñto-Navarro, M. M., & Singh, R. P. (1999). Mechanical properties of a corn starch product during the post-frying period. Journal of Texture Studies, 30(3), 279–290.
- Salvador, A., Sanz, T., & Fiszman, S. M. (2005). Effect of the addition of different ingredients on the characteristics of a batter coating for fried seafood prepared without a pre-frying step. Food Hydrocolloids, 19(4), 703–708.
- Satia, J. A., & Galanko, J. A. (2007). Comparison of Three Methods of Measuring Dietary Fat Consumption by African-American Adults. Journal of the American Dietetic Association, 107(5), 782–791. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2007.02.004</u>
- Serdaroğlu, M., Yıldız-Turp, G., & Abrodímov, K. (2005). Quality of low-fat meatballs containing legume flours as extenders. Meat Science, 70(1), 99–105.

- Simoes, E. J., Byers, T., Coates, R. J., Serdula, M. K., Mokdad, A. H., & Heath, G. W. (1995). The association between leisure-time physical activity and dietary fat in American adults. American Journal of Public Health, 85(2), 240–244.
- Singh, N., & Kaur, L. (2004). Morphological, thermal, rheological and retrogradation properties of potato starch fractions varying in granule size. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 84(10), 1241–1252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.1746</u>
- Skibsted, L. H., Risbo, J., & Andersen, M. L. (2010). Chemical deterioration and physical instability of food and beverages. Elsevier.
- Sobukola, O. P., Awonorin, S. O., Sanni, L. O., & Bamiro, F. O. (2008). Optimization of blanching conditions prior to deep fat frying of yam slices. *International Journal of Food Properties*, *11*(2), 379–391. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10942910701409294</u>
- Sothornvit, R. (2011). Edible coating and post-frying centrifuge step effect on quality of vacuumfried banana chips. Journal of Food Engineering, 107(3–4), 319–325.
- Sukkhown, P., Jangchud, K., Lorjaroenphon, Y., & Pirak, T. (2018). Flavored-functional protein hydrolysates from enzymatic hydrolysis of dried squid by-products: Effect of drying method. Food Hydrocolloids, 76, 103–112.
- Sulaeman, A., Keeler, L., Giraud, D. W., Taylor, S. L., Wehling, R. L., & Driskell, J. A. (2001). Carotenoid content and physicochemical and sensory characteristics of carrot chips deepfried in different oils at several temperatures. Journal of Food Science, 66(9), 1257–1264.
- Sun, L.-C., Kaneko, K., Okazaki, E., Cao, M.-J., Ohwaki, H., Weng, W.-Y., & Osako, K. (2013). Comparative study of proteins recovered from whole North Pacific krill Euphausia pacifica by acidic and alkaline treatment during isoelectric solubilization/precipitation. Fisheries Science, 79(3), 537–546.
- Sun, X. D., & Holley, R. A. (2011). Factors influencing gel formation by myofibrillar proteins in muscle foods. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 10(1), 33–51.
- Tahergorabi, R., Beamer, S. K., Matak, K. E., & Jaczynski, J. (2012). Isoelectric solubilization/precipitation as a means to recover protein isolate from striped bass (Morone saxatilis) and its physicochemical properties in a nutraceutical seafood product. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 60(23), 5979–5987.
- Tahergorabi, R., Sivanandan, L., & Jaczynski, J. (2012). Dynamic rheology and endothermic transitions of proteins recovered from chicken-meat processing by-products using isoelectric solubilization/precipitation and addition of TiO2. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 46(1), 148–155.
- Taskaya, L., & Jaczynski, J. (2009). Flocculation-enhanced protein recovery from fish processing by-products by isoelectric solubilization/precipitation. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 42(2), 570–575.
- Thanatuksorn, P., Kajiwara, K., & Suzuki, T. (2010). Characteristics and oil absorption in deepfat fried batter prepared from ball-milled wheat flour. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 90(1), 13–20.
- Tseng, Y., Moreira, R., & Sun, X. (1996). Total frying-use time effects on soybean-oil deterioration and on tortilla chip quality. International Journal of Food Science & Technology, 31(3), 287–294.
- Van Hecke, E., Allaf, K., & Bouvier, J. M. (1998). Texture and structure of crispy-puffed food products part II: Mechanical properties in puncture. Journal of Texture Studies, 29(6), 617– 632. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-4603.1998.tb00189.x</u>

- Varela, P., & Fiszman, S. M. (2011). Hydrocolloids in fried foods. A review. Food Hydrocolloids, 25(8), 1801–1812.
- Viuda-Martos, M., Ruiz-Navajas, Y., Fernández-López, J., & Pérez-Álvarez, J. A. (2010). Effect of orange dietary fibre, oregano essential oil and packaging conditions on shelf-life of bologna sausages. Food Control, 21(4), 436–443.
- Vu, K. D., Hollingsworth, R. G., Leroux, E., Salmieri, S., & Lacroix, M. (2011). Development of edible bioactive coating based on modified chitosan for increasing the shelf life of strawberries. Food Research International, 44(1), 198–203.
- World Health Organization. (2016). Obesity and overweight fact sheet [Data file]. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/
- Williams, R., & Mittal, G. S. (1999). Water and fat transfer properties of polysaccharide films on fried pastry mix. LWT-Food Science and Technology, 32(7), 440–445.
- Xiong, Y. (1992). Thermally induced interactions and gelation of combined myofibrillar protein from white and red broiler muscles. Journal of Food Science, 57(3), 581–585.
- Xiong, Y. L. (1994). Myofibrillar protein from different muscle fiber types: implications of biochemical and functional properties in meat processing. Critical Reviews in Food Science & Nutrition, 34(3), 293–320.
- Zhong, S., Liu, S., Cao, J., Chen, S., Wang, W., & Qin, X. (2016). Fish protein isolates recovered from silver carp (Hypophthalmichthys molitrix) by-products using alkaline pH solubilization and precipitation. Journal of Aquatic Food Product Technology, 25(3), 400– 413.
- Ziaiifar, A.-M. (2008). Oil absorption during deep-fat frying: mechanisms and important factors. AgroParisTech.

- Ziaiifar, A. M., Achir, N., Courtois, F., Trezzani, I., & Trystram, G. (2008). Review of mechanisms, conditions, and factors involved in the oil uptake phenomenon during the deep-fat frying process. International Journal of Food Science & Technology, 43(8), 1410– 1423.
- Zink, J., Wyrobnik, T., Prinz, T., & Schmid, M. (2016). Physical, chemical and biochemical modifications of protein-based films and coatings: An extensive review. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 17(9), 1376.

Appendix

Study Title: Fat Uptake Reduction in Deep-fat Fried Chicken Breast Principal Investigator: Lovie Matthews Faculty Advisor: Dr. Reza Tahergorabi

Dear Respondent,

I am inviting you to participate in a research study about fried food quality. The procedure involves completing a sensory evaluation sheet that will take approximately 15 minutes. Through your participation, I hope to understand the effect of edible coating on quality attributes of fried chicken. You must be at least 18 years old to participate. Your participation is voluntary and there is no penalty if you do not participate.

To participate, I would like for you to evaluate the appearance, color and odor of the fried samples. Texture (hardness) of the samples could be tested visually and by touching. There are no risks associated with your participation though you are not being asked to taste the chicken.

This project has been approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) at North Carolina A&T State University.

By completing this survey, you are indicating that you at least 18 years old, have read this document, have had any questions answered, and voluntarily agree to take part in this research study.

Sincerely,

SENSORY EVALUATION OF FRIED SAMPLES

Panelist Number:

Date:

Produce Name: Fried Chicken Breast

INSTRUCTIONS

Please use the scale below to express your response on the coded samples. Choose the number that best matches your response.

]	Degree of P			
9	Like Extre	emely		
8	Like Very	Much		
7	Like Mod	erately		
6	Like Sligh	ntly		
5	Neither lik	ke nor Dislike		
4	Dislike Sl	ightly		
3	Dislike M	oderately		
2	Dislike Ve	ery Much		
1	Dislike Ex			
Sam	ple code	Description	1	2
		Appearance		
		Texture		
		Odor		
		Color		
		Appearance		
		Texture		

Sample code	Description	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
	Appearance									
	Texture									
	Odor									
	Color									
	Appearance									
	Texture									
	Odor									
	Color									
	Appearance									
	Texture									
	Odor									
	Color									